Minutes of the CEPP Meeting

September 20, 2005

In attendance: Molly Appel, Beau Breslin, Deb Hall, Matthew Hockenos (chair), Chuck Joseph, Ruth-Andrea Levinson, Dan Moran, Michael Mudrovic (scribe), Pat Oles, Gordon Thompson (committee members); Sue Layden (invited guest)

1. The minutes from the meeting of September 13 were approved with minor corrections.

2. Matthew pointed out Gove Effinger’s e-mail message concerning revisions of the description of CEPP’s duties for the faculty handbook. He considers this a large issue that we may want to revisit later this year. We may want to revise the statement, but other matters are more important at the moment. We agreed to give Gove the go-ahead to make the minor changes he mentioned for the time being.

3. Matt had just received a long e-mail from Sarah Goodwin about the Middle States Review, which she included as an attachment. He had not had time to read the entire message, but said he would forward it to us via e-mail. He will also make copies of the Review for those members of the committee who requested it.

We need to vet this draft as soon as possible.

4. The issue of FYE and HEOP advising needs to be address, and CEPP has agreed to act as a body to discuss it. Matt asked if he should invite Michael Arnush or Monica Minor for our next meeting, but the committee agreed that we would like to review the documents we have and talk about the issue among ourselves before hearing other points of view. This issue is not urgent.

5. Matt reported on the progress of the Writing Task Force. He said that they will send surveys or questionnaires to different groups on campus. The task force has completed a survey intended for departmental chairs, whom they will contact shortly. They are working on a survey for faculty members. Perhaps it would be best to have our student representatives approach the Academic Council to work on a student survey. The task force is also gathering information about other colleges’ policies, and they may even consult alumni. The task force hopes to turn the process over to CEPP in the spring so that we can develop a new writing requirement.

6. Sue Layden attended the meeting at our request and, along with Pat Oles, explained the mission of the Office of Student Academic Services and how its role differs from that of the Dean of Studies. The following summary is divided into three sections: where the new OSAS stands at the moment; plans for the future; and questions and issues of concern raised by CEPP.

a. Sue and Pat prepared a handout specifically for the CEPP meeting. That document defines the three major areas of concern for the OSAS: engagement, excellence, and retention. It also outlines the OSAS mission. At the bottom of the first page, a series of bullets identifies the services the OSAS already provides. The first three bullets are services that were already in place and the their offices have handled for many years. The following four bullets are new services that they have put in place, concentrating on the ESL needs of international students.

In very general and reductive terms, the DOS addresses the faculty’s need in dealing with students, whereas the OSAS is concerned with meeting students’ needs. Pat and Sue stressed at several points that their office is not merely a remedial resource for students. Their aim is to offer services to all students. In fact, many students fall into various "categories" of need and should not be stigmatized or excluded from different types of services and support. For the time being the OSAS has targeted certain "at-risk" groups: minority students (other than HEOP/AOP students), international students, and other groups (mainstream students having academic difficulties and need tutors).

b. Both the DOS and the OSAS are in the process of sorting out and restructuring their offices and their duties. Pat and Sue said there is a need to centralize some services and support. They mentioned the training of tutors as an example. Tutors need to be trained in tutoring. They hope to use the Writing Center as a model for this type of service. Sue stated several times that she and Grace Burton are working together on several issues such as Unsatisfactory Work reports.

The second and third pages of their handout specified several other areas and student groups that would qualify for support from the OSAS. Sue and Pat noted that the types of students and problems with which they deal are very diverse.

Therefore, these services will be offered on a case by case basis. While some services can be offered, and hence changes in the current structuring of the DOS and the OSAS may arise by the end of this semester and go into effect in January, they think it wiser to make the changes "official" at the beginning of the fall semester of 2006. For the time being, their advice to faculty is to "do nothing differently." We should still refer students to the DOS.

Because of the different types of services they envision providing for all students in the College, the OSAS will rely heavily on faculty involvement in identifying students with specific needs. Two particular groups were mentioned frequently. First, we would like to become more involved in identifying "smart slackers" [should be say "underachievers"?] so that we can improve retention of these students. Another group that we would like to assist are those students who will qualify for or seek to attain fellowships, scholarships, and other grants (such as the Fulbright) by encouraging them earlier in their career at Skidmore. We need to encourage these students before they declare a major. Pat and Sue said that we will soon join the National Association of Fellowship Advising to help with this area. Other groups that were mentioned include minority women and outstanding students who transfer to "better" institutions after their first year at Skidmore.

c. CEPP committee members asked several questions and brought out several points that should be kept in mind in this process.

1) The search for a new Dean of Studies is still in process.

2) The committee members were eager to define the difference between advising, mentoring, and "support" (both academic and social).

3) EN 103 came up because of its utility and effectiveness for HEOP students. But it seems that fewer students need this course. Will this be replaced with another type of course, based on the HEOP program and the writing center? Will this new program require a new position or a course release?

4) What will CEPP’s role be in targeting different groups and working out these changes?

